  MINUTES OF THE CUSTOMER REPRESENTATIVES GROUP MEETING
     Battleby, Wednesday 11 December 2019
Attendees: Brendan Callaghan SF (Chair), Douglas Wright SF, Keith Wishart SF, James Nott SF, Keir Smith SF, Tom Davies SF, Chris Stark SF, Ian Cowe SF, Charlie Taylor Forestry Land Scotland, Sian Williams, Scottish Environment LINK,  Arina Nagy-Vizitiu Scottish Environment LINK  Jamie Farqhuar Confor, Jim Colchester Confor, Mark Hamilton Social Forestry, Eleanor Kay Scottish Land and Estates, Gordon Gray Stephens Community Woodland Association, Andrew Vaughan ICF, Harry Wilson RSFS 
Apologies: Gregor Caldwell RPID, Jonathan Hall NFUS, Duncan Stone SNH, Rodney Shearer Confor (Nursery Group), Jill Aitken Scottish Environment Link, Malcolm Young SRUC  
1. Introduction and Minutes from 26 September 2019 
Brendan welcomed everyone to the meeting, in particular new members  John Gorman and Rob Morris from SEPA and David Hetherington from Cairngorm National Park Authority.

2. Matters Arising
	Action 

Date 
	Action/Matter arising
	Update agreed at December 2019 Meeting

	Action Sept 2019 2/1 
	Brendan and Andrew Vaughan to discuss and finalise guidance

	This will be considered as part of finalising the cultivation guidance.
 

	September 2019 4/1 


	‘Stability and Simplicity’ changes for FGS are subject to Cabinet Secretary agreement.   SF to work together with CRG to review FGS deer management options
	This is ongoing  with Scottish Government yet to provide official response to ‘Stability and Simplicity’ consultation. (See below)

	September 2019 5/1  


	SF to finalise draft Cultivation Guidance  
	This is ongoing (See below)

	September 2019 (no action) 
	SF Improvement Programme
	Forestry Loan Scheme - expected launch at RHS 2020. Administration process needs to be simple. Discussion on timing of loan payment. One   suggestion was that this could be linked to 1st claim for fencing.

Online Felling Permissions –  ‘Discovery phase’ of the project which involves customer research is mainly completed   with a delivery timeline of 2021.  

	September 2019 (no action)
	Earned Recognition
	Final draft to be signed off by ICF. Scheme will initially focus on woodland creation only.


3.  
Stability and Simplicity
SG put out a consultation in 2018 on rural funding which included forestry with the aim to ensure a period of ‘stability and simplicity’ for rural support between 2020-2024 with no major changes envisaged in order to provide continuity. Whilst there has not yet been a formal response by SG to the  consultation, the collation of feedback has resulted in a ‘priority list’ of actions for Pillar 2 schemes , for example proposals for GAEC.  
There was some concern about the continuity of Basic Payment for woodland creation but within CAP there is no immediate threat to this.
If Brexit happens, domestic regulation is ready to ensure continuity of existing rural schemes. For forestry, SF will continue with FGS and there will be the legal basis to allow FGS grants to continue from 2021 onwards.  FGS business remains buoyant with healthy levels of woodland creation approvals for 2020 and SF plans to open 2021 claim year shortly.  
SF has committed to bringing back to the CRG the specifics of any FGS changes for the period 2020-24 as a result of its internal stocktake of the FGS grant options. 

There was some discussion on ‘simplification’ of FGS and the role of the paying agency. EU regulations are likely to be in force up to 2021. However Brexit and release from EU regulation may give the opportunity to review the requirements of land parcels and make other changes depending on the precise wording of any new domestic regulatory requirements.

In the meantime, SF has submitted an IT request to amend the 5 woodland creation annual SAF payments into one capital payment which would help to simplify the current process.
    

4. FGS Update
4.1  FGS Statistics
The latest statistics were tabled which indicated that over 10,000 ha of woodland creation is approved for 2019 with 1129 ha submitted still to be approved. For 2020, there is 6,000 ha approved with 2732 ha submitted and 8343 ha pipeline giving a potential of over 17,000 ha.  
Gordon observed that at national level balance of native/conifer is  on target  although  in South Scotland the balance is strongly skewed to conifer. Brendan agreed with the observation and was satisfied that at an individual level  that schemes are balanced and meeting UKFS. Jim Colchester indicated that similar concerns were raised at recent stakeholder events in the Borders. 
Action December 4/1: SF to monitor the conifer/native species balance at a national and regional level
Mark Hamilton observed that the Woodland Creation Processing chart did not seem correct with 31% of schemes showing approval within 1-5 weeks. SF agreed to check the figures.
Action December 4/2: SF to check Woodland Creation Processing chart for 1-5 week data
4.2 Draft FGS Guidance Changes
4.2.1 Stocking Density

SF is intending to contact around 50 applicants from the first batch of FGS woodland creation schemes planted in 2015 and 2016 to remind them of the contract condition of maintaining woodland creation stocking densities. This aims to avoid the scenario of appearing at year 5 for the grant inspection and finding woodland plantings that are not up to standard. 

There was some discussion on whether actual stocking density information is required and the appropriate timing of such prompt letters.  It was agreed that an earlier rather than a later reminder date was better  as it is easier to remedy any problems at an earlier stage. Information should be sent to both owner/agent. 
One suggestion was to include the letter at the time of the year 1 SAF payment.   

4.2.2 Value for Money and Economics

SF has been finding schemes coming forward that were expensive in terms of protection costs especially in medium size schemes. The issues of value for money and economics are not covered in detail within FGS guidance and some draft text has been prepared to better highlight these issues.
Action December 4/2: SF to send draft text on value for money and economics to CRG members for comment  
4.2.3 Customer Type

Currently there is no meaningful information on customer type that is  captured as part of the FGS application process. The aim is to include a drop down list as part of the Operational Plan to better understand who is applying for FGS.  
The CRG were content with the proposed approach and happy to provide comments on the draft list of customer types.

4.2.4  SMF Grant Thresholds 
SF is planning to introduce grant/area ceilings within the SMF Woodland Grazing and SMF Native Woodland grants to ensure value for money 

Precise caps are yet to be decided, but for woodland grazing the threshold is likely to be 40-50 hectares and for native woodland a threshold of 500 hectares with ability to consider what is most appropriate for each particular woodland.  

Action December 4/3: SF to send out information on SMF grant thresholds to CRG members

5. Cultivation Guidance    
Brendan has had further discussions with Forest Research on soil carbon impacts of cultivation techniques and would like to understand better the relationship between below and above ground impacts of cultivation. Some further work has therefore been requested from Forest Research and publication of the guidance is on hold until this is completed.   
The draft Cultivation Guidance has therefore not been adopted yet by Conservancies. 
In the interim, SF remains concerned about the impact of cultivation techniques and the level of disturbance on peat soils deeper than 30cms and will require to be assured that no potentially damaging cultivation techniques occur. This will require discussions on a case by case basis.
SEPA requested that the Cultivation Guidance is published as soon as possible to ensure common standards are adopted across the industry.
ICF also highlighted that as the woodland creation programme is increasing it was important that the most up to date information is available. 

In a question from Confor about curlew data, RSPB indicated that mapping data should be available in early 2020. RSPB will also be publishing a forestry and soil carbon paper in the New Year. 
Action December 4/3: SF to liaise with CRG on any revision to the draft Cultivation Guidance as result of further work by Forest Research on carbon impacts
6.  SEPA Forestry and Wood Processing Sector Plan
Rob Morris from SEPA, introduced some of the strategic changes that have taken place within SEPA moving regulation from individual sites to a sectoral plan approach to support the aim that all regulated businesses fully meet their compliance objectives and as many as possible go further.  Sector plans will be at the heart of the SEPA business.  
John Gorman who has worked in the industry over 20 years spoke about    SEPA’s Forestry and Wood Processing Sector Plan  which will be published in early 2020. The Scottish forestry and wood processing sector recognises that protecting the environment is fundamental to its success and is foremost in all its plans and operations. The sector plan spells out ideas for how SEPA can assist the sector to solve any compliance issues and to develop actions that take it well beyond compliance standards.
SEPA carried out a forestry compliance inspection in 2015 involving 219 operational forestry sites which showed 74% compliance with the CAR

GBRs contained within the UKFS. A snap shot was undertaken in February 2019 showed improvement to over 90%. One of the 24 actions within the Sector Plan is to redo a full forestry compliance inspection.  
7. Community Engagement on Forestry Projects

A number of community engagement issues have arisen recently where neighbours have not been aware of woodland creation planting and also felling operations through felling licences. Neighbours being aware of operational issues is an important part of community engagement and SF needs to be confident that this is happening consistently across Scotland.
In this respect, SF is intending to introduce some changes to include a table about neighbour engagement within Operational Plan and the FL permission application form. 

The Group were content with this proposal and SF agreed to take forward and incorporate within the relevant forms.

It is understood that consultation can be difficult and time consuming and it can be easy to miss neighbours. A variety of potential techniques for alerting neighbours and communities were discussed including site posters and it was agreed that applicants should always take reasonable steps to engage with neighbours and communities.
Action December 7/1: Chris Stark to circulate revised Operational Plan and the FL permission application templates

Action December 7/2: Chris Stark  to share the link to the ‘How we Consult’ document.  
8. Tree Supply Situation in 2019 and 2020
Jamie Farqhuar gave an update on current plant supply and demand situation. There has been two difficult growing seasons with potential shortage of larger plants and tree capacity could be a limiting factor in achieving the woodland creation programme this year.  There is also a high restocking programme (potentially up to 9,000 ha).   

The supply and demand situation is complex with supply dependent on weather, disease, seasonal growth and labour availability. The factors to consider in the reality of demand include a low percentage of forward plant orders, uncertainty of which claim year schemes will be ordered, relatively low vertical integration within the sector and the fragile business model for nurseries at present.
Forecast production in 2019/20 is 104 million against 100-110 million demand.   Forecast production in 2020/21 is 116 million.   

One key issue is the need to look at the seed supply situation. SF has  sought to support nurseries through FGS and has contributed to over £1m investment in Scotland.
9. AOB
· Stocking change for restocking native woodland from 1100 to 1600 stems/hectare unless in exceptional circumstances. This does have a cost implication to restocking with a potential unintended consequence for woodland diversity. It was agreed that further discussion was necessary.
Action December 9/1: Chris Stark to consider how to take forward the stocking change within restocking, working with CRG members to prepare a paper for future CRG consideration.
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